B4224 Combined Parish Meeting: 29th September 2020
Notes
Present:
Fownhope Parish Council:  Cllrs Kevin Braybrook (Chair), Stuart Eames, Ed White and Tim Campbell (HWG) and Helen Tinson (Clerk)
Hampton Bishop Parish Council:  Lynda Wilcox (Clerk)
Dormington and Mordiford Parish Council:  Cllrs David Lloyd and Derek Hughes
How Caple Group Parish Council:  Cllr Elizabeth Glover and Clive Glover (HWG) (How Caple), Cllr Barbara Cole (Yatton)
Upton Bishop Parish Council:  Cllr Brian Spencer 
Holme Lacy Parish Council:  Cllr Christine Harris
Herefordshire Council:   Ward Cllr John Hardwick 

Apologies – Mark Frankland, Hampton Bishop PC; Linda Yapp, Brockhampton with Much Fawley PC; Trevor Williams, Holme Lacy PC; Jennifer Eva, Holme Lacy PC; Keith Cornwall, Upton Bishop PC; Ward Cllr Barry Durkin.

Cllr Kevin Braybrook opened the meeting and welcomed all those attending.  

Previous Meeting
The notes from the previous meeting on 12th August were amended by removing the action point to lobby MP’s to intervene re sat.nav’s, and then approved.

Community Speedwatch
An update was received noting:
· Hampton Bishop PC are very much in favour and looking into rules and eligibility
· How Caple PC have confirmed with the Safer Roads Partnership that they are not eligible 
· Dormington and Mordiford PC have already begun the process and have received confirmation that they are eligible and are awaiting further details.
· Holme Lacy PC advised they have not yet engaged with CSW but are expecting two new SID’s to be delivered within a few days.

West Mercia Police Presence
It was noted that Fownhope are drafting a letter to the Chief Constable asking for help with road safety on the diversion roads during the road closure.  Should we discuss seeking further support for increased police presence on the B4224 once the road re-opens?

Going Forward
Following the last meeting, a letter had been emailed to all affected parishes which summarised the aims of the group, as understood by Fownhope PC, and asking for feedback.  Cllr Kevin Braybrook invited offers to chair and clerk on a rotating basis.   Tim Campbell asked Cllr Hardwick if he could talk with William Wilding, Ward Cllr for Penyard Ward, to bring him up to speed with the aims of the group.
In order to encourage contributions from all parishes and to enable a general learning from each other about what has been tried, what has worked and what hasn’t, Cllr Braybrook proposed that each parish is invited to make a presentation at each meeting.
For this meeting, Cllr Brian Spencer from Upton Bishop has been invited to present his report entitled:  Upton Bishop Traffic Calming Proposal Costed Version, 11th December 2019.
Cllr Spencer presented the report and discussed the various problems encountered in Upton Bishop. He noted that three Chartered Engineers residing in Upton Bishop have volunteered to complete the assessment, if BBLP could confirm the required format. 
Please refer to the report attached for full detail.
This is where my signal dropped and I lost the meeting – if anyone wishes to add anything here, please do.
It was suggested that producing a proposal that becomes a policy decision that can be applied to all parishes would be advantageous for a number of reasons, not least that it negates the need for lots of individual TRO’s, surveys and reports etc, in an attempt to control traffic across Herefordshire.  It was noted that the control of traffic is very much on the agenda to reduce emissions etc but would need support from all Ward Councillors.
It was further suggested that Cllr John Harrington is invited to the next meeting to discuss the issues raised and possible solutions. It was noted that Cllr Harrington’s diary is normally challenging and suggested that we might ask him to set a date and time (evening) that would be convenient.
Further considerations on traffic calming followed, with a general agreement that chicanes and roadside parking that creates natural traffic calming all control traffic to good effect. There was interest in a Warwickshire trial of chicanes, bollards and barriers and an agreement that it would be good to see this in Herefordshire.  The same was noted for areas of Staffordshire and Derbyshire, noting that road narrowing is relayed to drivers on sat. nav systems there.  A 20mph enforcement has also proven successful in slowing traffic through villages in Gloucestershire.  Cllr Hardwick reported that road narrowing has been considered for a number of years in Herefordshire but that A & B roads here are already as narrow as they can be.  However, he agreed that attitudes are changing and reminded the meeting that a new council is now in place.  Cllr Braybrook reported that Fownhope have spoken to the Safer Roads Partnership about chicanes but have been advised it isn’t possible because the B4224 is a commuter route (which is exactly why we want it).  It was noted that traffic calming appears to be designed around the needs of the driver, rather than the needs of other road users such as pedestrians or cyclists. 
Cllr Spencer referred to an excellent publication ‘Traffic in Villages’, which is to be circulated with these meeting notes, and recommended members have a look at it.
It was agreed that if we could achieve a reduction in speed along the B4224 that is recognised on sat. nav’s, this may stop the B4224 from being the fastest route and encourage traffic to use an alternative route. This could then be combined with a co-ordinated parish CSW programme for maximum effect.  The problem of fighting the cultural issue of drivers trying to get to where they need to be as fast as possible was not underestimated.
Cllr Spencer was congratulated on his presentation and report.

Community Infrastructure Levy:
A question was raised about the Community Infrastructure Levy versus Section 106 payments which was answered by Cllr Hardwick.  CIL is not available in Herefordshire but in his opinion S.106 works better for the parish in which the building project is taking place.  CIL payments go to Herefordshire Council and are distributed at a ratio of 25% if the parish has an NDP, and 15% if not.  However, the full S.106 payment will be received by the parish undergoing development.

Cllr Braybrook continued with a presentation summarising the scope of the project and the common objectives as agreed at the previous meeting.  A copy of the presentation is to be circulated with these notes.  He went on to discuss the TRO application currently on hold pending the re-opening of the B4224, noting it is asking for a staggered change in speed limit from 50mph-40mph-30mph through Fownhope (extended to accommodate Nash Pitch and the junction of Hawkers Lane) and then 40mph from Fownhope to Mordiford.   Thoughts for another meeting could include whether a TRO application could be submitted by multiple parishes at a single cost that could be shared.  It was also noted that BBLP have agreed to consider a TRO to impose a weight restriction at the same time as the speed limit TRO.  It is hoped this will positively impact the whole road and extend to Holme Lacy.
It was agreed that the challenge is to modify driver behaviour and perhaps this could be achieved by making the B4224 a less convenient route.

Group Name:
A name for the group was discussed and it was agreed would be called the ‘B4224 Strategy Group’.

Finally,
Clive Glover from How Caple reported that an FOI request had revealed a report 5 years ago from an engineer who had identified that the B4224 was in danger of collapse at How Caple.  However, another engineer has looked at it and reported it is not a bad as first thought.  A further FOI request has been submitted asking for copies of all engineer reports on this section of the road. BBLP are currently undertaking a topographical survey at this section of the B4224.

Next Meeting:
Each parish was asked to identify their main issues, including where and how they wish the impact of traffic to be lessened.
It was agreed we need a very focused agenda for the next meeting, and that the focus should be on the Upton Bishop report as this could be applied to all parishes.
The next meeting is to be chaired by Lynda Wilcox

Actions:  
HT:		To send KB/TC letter directly to Cllr Elizabeth Glover and Cllr Christine Harris.
JH:		To speak with Cllr Wilding.
HT:	To invite Cllr Harrington to the next meeting and to send a copy of the Upton Bishop report before the meeting.

ALL:	To identify main issues, including where and how each parish wish the impact of traffic to be lessened.

ALL:	To lobby West Mercia police for increased police presence
ALL:	To lobby local MP for Central Government funding for highways repairs

Volunteer Needed:  To research grants available for measuring levels of road pollution

The meeting closed at 9.15pm
Next meeting – TBD.




